USAWC STRATEGY RESEARCH PROJECT

WOMEN IN COMBAT

by

Ms. Cindy Sheppard Department of the Army Civilian

> Dr. Anna Waggener Project Adviser

This SRP is submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the Master of Strategic Studies Degree. The U.S. Army War College is accredited by the Commission on Higher Education of the Middle States Association of Colleges and Schools, 3624 Market Street, Philadelphia, PA 19104, (215) 662-5606. The Commission on Higher Education is an institutional accrediting agency recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education and the Council for Higher Education Accreditation.

The views expressed in this student academic research paper are those of the author and do not reflect the official policy or position of the Department of the Army, Department of Defense, or the U.S. Government.

U.S. Army War College CARLISLE BARRACKS, PENNSYLVANIA 17013

Report Documentation Page				Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188		
Public reporting burden for the collection of information is estimated to average 1 hour per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding this burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to Washington Headquarters Services, Directorate for Information Operations and Reports, 1215 Jefferson Davis Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington VA 22202-4302. Respondents should be aware that notwithstanding any other provision of law, no person shall be subject to a penalty for failing to comply with a collection of information if it does not display a currently valid OMB control number.						
1. REPORT DATE		2. REPORT TYPE		3. DATES COVERED		
30 MAR 2007		Strategy Research	n Project	00-00-2006 to 00-00-2007		
4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE				5a. CONTRACT NUMBER		
Women in Combat				5b. GRANT NUMBER		
				5c. PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER		
6. AUTHOR(S)			5d. PROJECT NUMBER			
Cindy Sheppard				5e. TASK NUMBER		
				5f. WORK UNIT NUMBER		
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) U.S. Army War College, Carlisle Barracks, Carlisle, PA, 17013-5050				8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER		
9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) 10. SPONSOR/MC			ONITOR'S ACRONYM(S)			
				11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S)		
12. DISTRIBUTION/AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Approved for public release; distribution unlimited						
13. SUPPLEMENTARY NO	DTES					
14. ABSTRACT See attached.						
15. SUBJECT TERMS						
16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF:			17. LIMITATION OF	18. NUMBER	19a. NAME OF	
a. REPORT unclassified	b. ABSTRACT unclassified	c. THIS PAGE unclassified	– ABSTRACT	OF PAGES 19	RESPONSIBLE PERSON	

Standard Form 298 (Rev. 8-98) Prescribed by ANSI Std Z39-18

ABSTRACT

AUTHOR:	Ms. Cindy Sheppard				
TITLE:	Women in Combat				
FORMAT:	Strategy Research Project				
DATE:	25 February 2007	WORD COUNT: 5482	PAGES: 19		
KEY TERMS:	Women in the Military, Governmental Policy on Military Women				
CLASSIFICATION:	Unclassified				

This research paper demonstrates why America's exclusionary policies on women in combat are out of touch with today's ideology and justifies why these policies must be changed. It provides a history of women in the military and a history of the policies and regulations that have governed military women since the Revolutionary War. The paper analyzes arguments both for and against women in combat. It also includes opinions from key strategic leaders, as well as opinions from women who have served in combat. The paper concludes with the recommendation to eliminate the policy barriers and to allow women to serve in combat.

WOMEN IN COMBAT

Ever since America has been fighting wars, there has been controversy surrounding the women serving in those wars. Strategic guidance in the form of presidential directives, Congressional Acts, and Department of Defense (DoD) policies has been written and rewritten over the years. This guidance first limited and then expanded American women's roles in the military, and particularly, their roles in combat. Over the years, guidance became less stringent and gradually offered women more opportunities in the military; however, policies still exist that exclude women from serving in direct combat positions. Strategic leaders in the United States (US) who support these exclusionary policies do so for a variety of reasons; and, after much debate, it is apparent that these leaders must now critically analyze those reasons. Women, who once may have been grateful for the protection afforded by these policies, no longer feel the need for such protection and believe the policies are simply a mask for discrimination and inequality.

This paper examines the motivation of American strategic leaders who continue to support exclusionary policies for women in the military. It also analyzes the complex issues surrounding women serving in combat and addresses why current American policy on women in combat is out of touch with today's ideology. It further demonstrates that it is time for American strategic leaders to review and update US policies to allow women to serve in direct combat units. Before delving into the controversial issues, and to provide insight in how women's military roles have evolved from their original beginnings as support personnel, this paper first reviews the history of women in the American military.

History of Women in the Military

Women have been serving in the military since the Revolutionary War, sometimes sneaking into combat disguised as men, but most often in the role of nurses or medical personnel. Women's duties primarily included cooking, nursing, and mending men's uniforms. Given these minor support roles, women were still intent on contributing to the fight and felt a duty to serve in spite of the "doors" that were closed to them. The establishment of the Army and Navy Nurse Corps in the early 1900s opened the doors for women to officially serve in the military, although their role was restricted to nursing. At the time the Army Nurse Corps was being established, the Army had the foresight to envision women serving in expanded roles beyond the medical field. They unsuccessfully tried to not only establish women within the Corps as nurses, but as typists and clerks as well. These attempts were met with such opposition by politicians and the American public as a whole that the Army ultimately admitted

defeat and conceded the idea.¹ Still, the Army and Navy Nurse Corps offered new opportunities for women and opened the doors for women in the 1900s. As a result women have played an ever-increasing role in the military, and each new American war brought new challenges, new opportunities, and expanded roles for women.

As with the limitations of the Army and Navy Nurse Corps, history shows that women have continually been limited in the military positions they have been permitted to fill. Over the years there have been mandates enacted, rules applied, laws passed, and regulations written, all aimed at preventing women from serving their country as equal counterparts to their male brethren; all aimed at keeping women out of combat.

The Women's Army Corps (WAC), established in 1943, offered women larger military roles but fell short of offering equality with men in uniform. It was not until the Women's Armed Services Integration Act of 1948 gave women a permanent place in the regular military that some progress was made toward equality.² Women in the regular Army were finally offered benefits similar to men performing comparable duties. As a result of the inroads women made in the military during the 1940s, women who had been relegated to serve as nurses for most of the early 20th century battles began to see marked advances in women's military combat support roles by the end of the 20th century.

Huge progress was made in the late 1960s and 1970s as women repeatedly chiseled their names into the annals of American history. They achieved notoriety in 1960 when the first woman was promoted to the rank of Sergeant Major, and just one decade later in 1970 when the first women were promoted to the rank of Brigadier General. Women's progress continued to boom throughout the 1970s as they ensconced themselves into the Reserve Officers' Training Corps and finally into the United States Military Academy. Their advances in the 1970s culminated their assimilation into the regular Army with the disestablishment of the Women's Army Corps in 1978.³

Opportunities for women in the military continued to expand into the 21st century. Women in the 21st century comprise between eight and fifteen percent of the Army's work force. Women are proudly serving in increasingly dangerous jobs as they move ever closer to enemy lines. Although women have prevailed in their attempts to embed themselves into the military structure, they still have fallen short of their goal of achieving equality. In spite of the inequality and the rules to keep women out of combat, women Soldiers today are frequently engaged in combat. They are supporting America and they are dying in Iraq and Afghanistan alongside their male counterparts.

Women continue to be hindered by policies that prohibit opportunities to serve in combat. In fairness, it is significant to understand that these policies were not affected for the sole purpose of discriminating against women. They were affected to protect American women from the harshness of combat and to prevent the perceived compromise of combat readiness. Just as the history and evolution of women in the military is key to understanding the current role of women in today's military, so is the history and evolution of the exclusionary policies critical to analyzing the rationale behind those policies. To begin at the start of policy evolution, one must again go back to the Revolutionary War.

History of American Policy on Women in the Military

Rules governing the Revolutionary War dictated that women who served their country did so at half the pay and half the rations of men, and they did so without the authorization to wear uniforms. The closest thing to a combat role in which they were permitted to serve was to carry water to the artillery men.⁴ While the establishment of the Army and Navy Nurse Corps in the early 1900s opened doors for women to officially join the military, regulations dictated that they did so with no military rank and without the benefits afforded to their male counterparts. In 1947 Congress passed the Army-Navy Nurse Act which integrated nurses into the officer ranks of the regular Army and Navy but limited them to the rank of Lieutenant Colonel, except for a Nurse Corps Director who was permitted to receive the rank of Colonel.⁵

The passage of the Women's Armed Services Integration Act in 1948 made large strides by bringing women into the regular military, but did little to improve equality. Women were allowed to only constitute two percent of the total force, and of that, no more than ten percent could be officers. Unless a director, pay for women was capped at grade 0-3. This cap remained in affect for almost 20 years, until it was modified in 1967. Women were also primarily denied spousal benefits for their husbands and they were precluded from having command authority over men.⁶ The Act also restricted women from serving on Navy ships and aircraft that engaged in combat missions. This, by default, essentially barred women from the Marine Corps. Since the original WAC policy excluded women from combat, no specific mention of women in combat was in this particular act.⁷

In 1951 Executive Order 10240 authorized the military services to automatically discharge any women who became pregnant or who adopted a child while in the military. This order remained in effect until the 1970s when the Services ended the mandate for forcible separation, instituted waivers, and offered voluntary separation for new mothers.

A Supreme Court decision in 1972 (Frontiero versus Richardson) expanded women's roles and rights. Among other things, the decision opened ROTC to women, allowed women to attend war college, and opened additional occupational fields (intelligence, cryptology, public affairs, maintenance, chaplain, and civil engineering) to women.⁸

The Army's 1977 Combat Exclusion Policy opened many previously closed military occupations, but officially closed all combat occupations to women. In 1978 Congress amended the Women's Armed Services Integration Act of 1948 to permit women to serve on certain types of non-combat ships. This Act created new opportunities for women in both the Navy and the Marine Corps.⁹

Direct combat probability coding (DCPC), which still exists today, was an attempt by the Army in 1982 to identify positions that the Army believed should be closed to women. Essentially, this coding system estimates the chance that a specific position will be involved in combat and then, based on that probability estimate, a determination is made as to whether or not women should be assigned to that position.¹⁰

In 1992, Army Regulation 600-13, Army Policy for the Assignment of Female Soldiers, was published to control the assignment of female Soldiers. This regulation stated that women could serve "in any officer or enlisted specialty or position except in those specialties/positions or units (battalion size or smaller) which are assigned a routine mission to engage in direct combat, or which collocate routinely with units assigned a direct combat mission."¹¹ However, within a year of AR 600-13 being published, the National Defense Authorization (NDA) Act for Fiscal Years 1992 and 1993 repealed the prohibition of women in combat aircraft. The same NDA act also reviewed the government's policy on women in direct ground combat and recommended it remain unchanged.¹²

Current policy guidance came in 1994, when the Secretary of Defense established a new DoD policy which further defined and refined all previous policies. This policy stated that women were to be excluded from assignment to units below brigade level whose primary mission is direct ground combat. The policy defined direct ground combat as 1) engaging the enemy with individual/crew served weapons; 2) exposure to hostile fire and to the high probability of direct physical contact with the enemy; and 3) located well forward on the battlefield while locating and defeating the enemy with fire, maneuver, or shock effect. It further stated that upon notification of the Office of the Secretary of Defense (OSD), additional restrictions may be added to include assignments based on collocation, cost, special operations forces (SOF) units, etc.¹³ It is interesting to note that while the policy offered guidance for adding restrictions, it mentioned nothing about possibilities for waiving the restrictions.

<u>Arguments</u>

After reviewing the history and the ever-changing policies, it becomes obvious that indecision reigns regarding American policies on women in the military. American leaders have put much effort into policies intent on keeping women out of combat. This raises many questions. Are America's strategic leaders focused on military readiness? Are they trying to protect mothers and daughters? Is there any justifiable reason to maintain current policies and keep women from serving in combat roles? Some would offer a resounding "yes" to those questions while others would argue that America's leaders are simply discriminating against women. Those who believe the current exclusionary policies are appropriate would justify those policies with the argument that women are inferior and would impact combat readiness because they cannot emotionally or physically perform in a combat environment. Others would justify the policies saying that women are a distraction and a complicating factor for men in combat. Still others view women as the nation's primary caregivers and justify the policies because they believe that it is morally and ethically wrong to send women, whom they believe are designed for nurturing, into combat. This paper critically analyzes each of these arguments in great detail.

American policy cannot be based on opinions; it must be based on fact. Many of the primary arguments against sending women into combat are not based on facts; they are based on opinions and misconceptions. It is easy to dispel the arguments when each issue is objectively and critically analyzed.

The first argument that women are inferior and cannot perform in a combat environment is unsubstantiated. Women are mentally disciplined and emotionally strong enough for the rigors of battle. There is a misconception that because men are statistically more violent than women that they are better suited for the battlefield. Rather, it is more important to have an individual with mental discipline and emotional stability on the battlefield than to have one who is merely violent. The United States has experienced multiple international embarrassments caused by the murderous actions of violent male Soldiers. The sex of an individual does not predetermine one's violent tendencies, emotional stability, or mental fortitude. Women have proven themselves throughout society to be mentally and emotionally formidable by routinely performing highly stressful jobs such as doctors, lawyers, chief executive officers of Fortune 500 companies, paramedics, firemen, and policemen. Women have also proven their capacity for violence and ruthlessness by the fact that there are 2.1 million women in American prisons serving sentences for violent crimes.¹⁴

It is estimated that in the 1960s and 1970s, more than 100,000 American men so feared combat in Vietnam that they left the country to avoid being drafted.¹⁵ It is likely that many Americans, especially Vietnam veterans, would agree that these draft dodgers epitomize cowardice and prove that not all men are prepared for combat.

Men can be equally as emotionally stable or unstable as women. It is difficult to determine the exact number of cases of depression since men often decline to seek help, but it is estimated that men suffer from depression at approximately the same rate as women.¹⁶ It is noteworthy to recognize that the result of male depression culminates in a 400 percent higher suicide rate than female depression,¹⁷ certainly not evidence of superior emotional stability. In addition, 80 percent of substance abuse addicts are men,¹⁸ which translates into disciplinary issues for commanders. To use the argument of emotional stability as a reason to exclude an individual from combat dictates that the same standard be applied to both male and females, and clearly women could measure up to the standard.

Perhaps the most frequent argument used to oppose women in combat is that women are inferior physically and cannot perform in combat. It is true that men are physically different from women, but that is not to say that men are physically more capable of performing a combat role than women. In May of 1995 the United States Army Research Institute of Environmental Medicine at Natick, Massachusetts, conducted a study of women's strength. The 24-week study physically trained and strengthened 41 women from different walks of life to determine if the women could be trained to perform traditional male military jobs. This study concluded that given the proper amount of training, most women (more than 75 percent of the women studied) were able to perform duties traditionally performed only by males in the military.¹⁹ A similar study conducted in Great Britain by the Ministry of Defence concluded that "women can be built to the same levels of physical fitness as men of the same size and build."²⁰ These statistics beg for a common physical standard to be established for military jobs. Military positions should be determined not on the sex of the individual, but on the individual's ability to physically perform the job. It would be just as wrong to expect a small, weak female to lift an 80-pound rucksack as it would be to expect the same from a small, weak male. Military jobs should be allotted based upon qualifications and capabilities, not stereotypes.

Women, for the most part, expect no special considerations due to their physical characteristics. The military created its own prejudices in highlighting the inequalities of the sexes by creating vastly different physical fitness and performance standards, especially for the Annual Physical Fitness Training (APFT) exercises. Although it is not the fault of the women serving in the military units, men feel animosity toward them because of the large discrepancy in

the APFT standards between men and women. This animosity bleeds over into interpersonal relationships and causes conflict between the sexes. Recognizing that there truly are physical differences between men and women, the military must accept these differences as reality and not try to "accommodate" either sex. Military strategic leaders must review the policies and create equal standards based on actual requirements. Further, they need to review Military Occupational Specialties (MOS) and duty positions to determine the qualifications required for satisfactory performance, document the standards, and then adhere to the standards. Soldiers should be assigned to those MOSs and duty positions based solely upon their capability to perform the job.

The argument that women are a "distracter" for men in combat is like blaming a woman for having been raped because she was out after dark. Soldiers, whether male or female, must be held accountable for their actions. Because some men maintain stereotypes about women does not mean that women should suffer the consequences. The arguments of distraction range from claims that women detrimentally affect unit cohesion and male bonding to arguments that a man will try harder to protect a woman in a foxhole than another man. Some say that men are unable to treat a woman as an equal "battle buddy." For some men, a paradigm shift may be required to think differently about women, and lessons on how to make that paradigm shift should be incorporated into combat training.

A 1997 RAND Corporation study reported that in some cases, having women in a unit might actually be beneficial for the men in the unit. RAND reported that in gender-integrated units, men tended to maintain a higher personal hygiene level. It also claimed that in these gender-integrated units, there were fewer incidences of men fighting and drinking to excess, which resulted in fewer disciplinary actions. The study attributed men's improved behavior to men confiding their problems to the women in the units (something not done with male peers), thus reducing the stress levels of the men.²¹

Another distracter blamed on women is the turmoil and disruption that is sometimes created as a result of emotional involvement between men and women in a unit. Claims of promiscuity abound, and havoc ensues if pregnancy is a result of the promiscuity. Having the ability to bear children is yet another physical difference between men and women that certainly impacts unit readiness if a woman is redeployed due to pregnancy. These infractions are discipline issues that should be addressed by the unit commanders. To solely punish all women by not allowing them into the units with men because of such behavior is not acceptable. Furthermore, like in the RAND study, some commanders have reported that there is actually a decrease in the overall number of disciplinary incidents in gender-integrated units because the

emotional involvement between the men and women had the affect of reducing the stress levels in men, thereby reducing the number of brawls and other inappropriate behaviors.

Current Situation

In spite of the ongoing arguments and debates, a woman performing in combat is a reality today. With the onset of America's War on Terror and all the changes that come about as a result of the war's 360-degree battlefield, the policies that were designed by strategic leaders are no longer clear and reasonable. These policies have created disagreements within Congress and have become a battlefield of their own. Whether intentionally or unintentionally, women forbidden by policy to be involved in direct combat are being placed in harm's way in Iraq, and they are being shot and killed at a rate never before experienced.

In spite of DoD's intent to control the roles of women in combat and the Army's objective to abide by the rules, actually following the rules is difficult in the asymmetric battlefield conditions in Iraq. The 1994 DoD policy prevents women from driving tanks, but it does not prevent them from piloting fighter jets or commanding warships.²² Women did not participate in the initial assault on Baghdad, nor were they used to clear insurgents in Fallujah,²³ but today they are in Baghdad and Fallujah carrying weapons, performing house-to-house searches across the country and frisking Iraqi women.²⁴ Women are turret gunners, patrol guards, and drivers on the same roads where roadside bombs are killing their male counterparts daily. Many women have already been killed on those roads and it is expected many more will die before the war ends. To date, more than 65 American military women have died while fighting the war against terrorism in Iraq and Afghanistan.²⁵

How can this be happening? Why, in spite of legislation, is America not protecting its women? Is the Army violating the 1994 policy? The answer is that times have changed. The war in Iraq is not the same as previous wars. Times and battlefields have become less linear since the 1994 policy was implemented. No longer is there an asymmetric battlefield²⁶ with a clear line of demarcation between friendly and enemy territory. There is not even a clear distinction between friend and foe. The front line is difficult at best to discern and it constantly shifts as combat Soldiers unexpectedly come under fire, putting the support units with them under attack as well.²⁷ Part of the difficulty enforcing the current Pentagon policy is that the lines are so gray that it is nearly impossible to apply the policy fairly and appropriately in today's situation. Referring to the 1994 policy, CPT Megan O'Connor, serving with the New Jersey National Guard as a medical operations and plans officer in Ramadi, Iraq, says that "They put the rules down on paper. It looks good. It reads good. But for a commander to implement, it's

impossible.²⁸ She continued that according to the policy "you can have female medics, but they can't see combat... [but] it's all combat in Ramadi.²⁹

Some contend that the line is not as gray as the commanders on the ground like to claim. Ms. Elaine Donnelly, President of the Center for Military Readiness, claimed that leaders within the Pentagon, to meet their own agendas, are openly flouting current policy and intentionally sending women out with combat troops. She said she had no qualms about sending women into dangerous situations, but to deliberately send them out with combat troops is illegal.³⁰ Ms. Donnelly believes that Congress has not only the right but the responsibility to analyze the roles women are serving and determine if they are in accordance with policy. If not, she thinks it is up to President George Bush, Secretary of Defense, and members of Congress to enforce the law and restrain the Army.³¹ Ms Donnelly sent a letter to Representative Duncan Hunter, a California Republican and Chairman of the House Armed Services Committee, accusing the Pentagon of breaking the rules while asking for his assistance. In her letter, she said "Female Soldiers, including young mothers, should not have to pay the price for Pentagon bureaucratic blunders and gender-based recruiting quotas that have caused apparent shortages in male Soldiers for the new land-combat brigades."³²

In May 2005 Congressman Duncan Hunter, in support of Ms. Donnelly and in a valiant effort to protect American women and to rein in the military, proposed legislation to roll back the current allowable roles of women in the military. According to the United States Army, Congressman Hunter's proposed legislation would have closed at least an additional 21,925 positions that are currently open to women.³³ Congressman Hunter also proposed to give Congress approval authority over any future changes to the Pentagon's policy on women. This meant that, if his proposal were approved, the Pentagon would have to ask Congress for approval each time the military wanted to open new battlefield support jobs to women.³⁴ This proposal differs from current policy which does not require the Pentagon to ask for approval, but merely requires them to notify Congress within 30 days of any changes made to its policy on women in the military. Controversy over Congressman Hunter's proposal was so great that Secretary of Defense Rumsfeld called for a personal meeting with the Congressman. As a result of that meeting, Congressman Hunter not only succumbed to scaling back his original proposal, but agreed to change the wording of his proposal to eliminate the Congressional approval and to actually propose more time (from 30 days to 60 days) for the Pentagon to notify Congress of any proposed policy changes to its position on women in the military.³⁵ The Secretary of Defense's personal involvement and the subsequent reversal of the proposed

policy was an indicator that DoD was comfortable with the roles women are currently fulfilling in Iraq.

Mr. Charles Moskos, a military sociologist at Northwestern University, believes that the military is using women in these controversial roles quite simply because they are "sorely needed in this modern-day insurgent conflict".³⁶ Ms. Lizette Alvarez, a New York Times reporter said that the military stretches the language of the DoD policy because it is so fuzzy and because there are not enough troops, men or women, to properly fight the war on terrorism.³⁷

History shows that when Americans feel passionate about an issue, especially when they feel that justice is not being served, they protest. Why is it then that there are neither protests nor visible outrage over the dangerous roles women are serving in Iraq and Afghanistan today? The answer may be related to the changing attitudes within American society. People have become accustomed to seeing women wearing uniforms and carrying rifles. Americans are no longer traumatized when they watch the news and hear of women dying for their country in foreign lands. Pride in the military is high in America today; the American public is proud of its Soldiers. To protest against a woman Soldier being killed in the line of duty while not also protesting her male counterpart being killed would be an insult to the families who have lost loved ones. An insight offered by Mr. Moskos as to why Americans are not shuddering at the sight of women returning home from combat in coffins is because families "would rather have someone else's daughter die than their son."³⁸ The lack of outrage and protest could also be that America has been transformed since the attacks of 2001. American citizens have been so angered by that invasion into their way of life that they willingly accept military action and are prepared to contribute whatever resources are necessary to prevent such a reoccurrence of events, even if it means sending their beloved daughters off to war.

Women Soldiers

How do these beloved daughters feel about their ground-breaking role in this war on terrorism? They are proud. They are extremely proud of what they are doing in Iraq and Afghanistan. They are willingly accepting the duties, responsibilities, challenges, and dangers inherent with the more dangerous combat support missions. Performing in a heretofore male role, SPC Robyn L. Murray, a female turret gunner with a civil affairs unit said she willingly volunteered for her unique assignment the second day she arrived in Iraq.³⁹ Her fellow turret Soldier, SPC Amanda Godlewski, also volunteered for the position and claimed to enjoy being atop the vehicle despite the increased exposure to the enemy and inherent vulnerability.⁴⁰ SPC Lilly Withers, a female gunner in the same unit, said she "wouldn't do anything else."⁴¹ Their

unit commander, CPT Timothy Wright, had high praise for these women. He said he was proud to have them on his team and believed that they contributed positively to the success of the mission. He said they were "as motivated and dedicated as any male Soldier I've ever worked with."⁴²

Other women are not only proud to serve in their new roles, but feel that the government not allowing them to serve is discriminatory. Marine LTC Sara Phoenix said that equality is not just about the right to vote. She claimed that not allowing women to perform specific jobs in a combat environment "flies in the face of everything we say we value in the USA."⁴³ It appears that women serving in the military understand the ambiguity and complexity of the Pentagon policy. SGT Rachel Deaton serving in Iraq with the 3rd Infantry Division understands the non-linear nature of the battlefield today. She said that any enforcement of laws to restrict women's roles in Iraq would simply land all women back in Kuwait⁴⁴ since there is no clear delineation of combat zones.

SGT Leigh Ann Hester, the first female Soldier to receive the Silver Star for a close combat mission, said "It kind of makes me mad" when she hears about debates in Congress over the suitability of women in combat. She claimed that "women can basically do any job that men can."⁴⁵ Her Command Sgt Major Joseph Shelley agreed. He said, "I sit here in amazement that Congress would debate this issue [of putting women in combat roles] when we've been doing it for so long."⁴⁶ Even Army Chief of Staff General Peter Schoomaker, when asked about the women-in-combat controversy, dismissed it as not being a "gender issue." He implied that there would soon be a new "unofficial" plan for women in combat.⁴⁷

Retired Navy Captain Lory Manning claimed that women are more trusted than ever before. Some of the hesitation to put women in combat roles was partially based on theories about how women might or might not react in combat situations. She said that is no longer the case since women today have experience and that "military leaders and ordinary grunts now know that they can count on women."⁴⁸ She also reported that from what she has witnessed, "the American public is not any more upset about women coming home in body bags than men."⁴⁹ Mady Segal, Associate Director for the Center for Research on Military Organizations, when talking about the roles women are serving on the battlefield today, summed it up with "If they weren't doing a good job, we would be hearing about it."⁵⁰

<u>Conclusion</u>

In spite of the good job women are doing and the high praise they are receiving, and in spite of the fact that these women are already volunteering for combat mission roles and

receiving Silver Stars for combat, there are those who align themselves with the conventional wisdom that it is a social injustice to train a mother to kill. Instead, it is a social injustice to deny these women the right to honorably serve their country next to their male counterparts. Women have proven themselves and have earned the right to fight and die for their country. New Mexico Representative Heather Wilson contended that "we have men and women 6,000 miles from home doing a dangerous job, and we should not do anything to indicate we do not appreciate their service."⁵¹ California Representative Ellen O. Tauscher was also supportive of women in combat and criticized attempts to restrict women's roles by stating that any such restriction "greatly infringes upon the right of women to serve in combat alongside men" and "greatly reduces the Pentagon's ability to make needed personnel changes" in time of war.⁵²

Women must be given the same opportunity for respect and honor as their male counterparts. There are an overwhelming number of women volunteering for direct combat missions, joining those who are already successfully conducting dangerous combat support missions. America must support these women. Women must be afforded the same opportunities to excel and advance in the military as men. Recognizing the challenges that face legislators to keep pace with the nuances of insurgent warfare and to keep pace with the changing attitudes of the American public, it is crucial that America's policies restricting women's roles in combat be reviewed and updated. The good news is that when the exclusionary policies are reviewed, there will be real-life statistics on how well women have performed in actual combat roles.

As often happens in the heat of battle, circumstances and situations change quickly, and so must America's policies. It is America's moral obligation and duty to do what is right for the women who are putting their lives on the line each day and to honor those women who have already given the ultimate sacrifice of their life for their country. American strategic leaders owe it to these women to review and update the exclusionary policies on women in the military and officially allow women to serve in combat. The bottom line is that it is only fair that all jobs within the services be open to all Soldiers regardless of sex, as long as the individuals are equally competent, qualified and capable of performing the job.

Endnotes

¹ Military Women Veterans: Yesterday-Today-Tomorrow, available from http://userpages.aug.com/captbarb/femvets4.html; Internet; accessed 13 October 2006.

² GAO Report, GAO/NSIAD-99-7, Information on DOD's Assignment Policy and Direct Ground Combat Definition, Oct 98.

³ LTC Kathy Ensworth, "Women in the Army", briefing slides, Department of the Army, Human Resources Command.

⁴ Answers.com, "Women in Military Service," available from http://www.answers.com/topic/ women-in-military-service; Internet; accessed 4 February 2007.

⁵ Women's Research and Education Institute (WREI), "Chronology of Significant Legal & Policy Changes Affecting Women in the Military: 1947-2003," available from http://www.wrei.org; Internet; accessed 4 February 2007.

⁶ WREI, 1.

⁷ GAO Report, 1.

⁸ WREI, 2.

⁹ GAO Report, 2.

 $^{\rm 10}$ Army Regulation 600-13, Army Policy for the Assignment of Female Soldiers, 27 March 1992, Ch 2, p 2.

¹¹ Ensworth briefing, 6.

¹² GAO Report, 2.

¹³ Ensworth briefing, 7.

¹⁴ US Department of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics, available from http://www.ojp.usdoj.gov/bjs/crimoff.htm#women; Internet; accessed 6 February 2007.

¹⁵ *Wikipedia*, available from http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Draft_dodger; Internet; accessed 1 March 07.

¹⁶ *Men at Risk*, available from http://www.menatrisk.org/health/endangeredhealth.html; Internet; accessed 6 February 2007.

¹⁷ Men at Risk, 1.

¹⁸ Men at Risk, 1.

¹⁹ Captain Barbara A. Wilson (USAF Retired), "Women in Combat--Why Not?", available from http://userpages.aug.com/captbarb/combat.html; Internet; accessed 14 December 2006.

²⁰ Wilson, 1.

²¹ "CMR Analyzes 1997 RAND Study," 1 March 2006, linked from *Center for Military Readiness,* available from http://cmrlink.org/WomenInCombat.asp?docID=263; Internet; accessed 14 December 2006.

²² Lizette Alvarez, "Jane, We Hardly Knew Ye Died," *The New York Times*, 24 September 2006, sec. 4, p. 4.1 [database on-line]; available from ProQuest; accessed 5 October 2006

²³ Alvarez, 1.

²⁴ Juliet Macur, "In the Line of Fire," *The New York Times Upfront*, 30 January 2006, Vol. 138, Iss. 9; p. 12 [database on-line]; available from ProQuest; accessed 5 October 2006

²⁵ Iraq Coalition Casualty Count, available from http://icasualties.org/oif/female.aspx; Internet; accessed 16 October 2006.

²⁶ Tyson, 1.

²⁷ Shanker, 1.

²⁸ Alvarez, 2.

²⁹ Alvarez, 2.

³⁰ Alvarez, 1.

³¹ Elaine Donnelly, "Schoomaker Defends Women-in-Combat Plan", *Human Events*, 2 May 2005, Vol 61, Iss. 15; pg 7 [database on-line]; available from ProQuest; accessed 5 October 2006.

³² Rowan Scarborough, "Report Leans Toward Women in Combat", The Washington Post, 13 December 2004, available from http://www.washingtonpost.com/functions/; Internet; accessed 14 December 2006.

³³ Ann Scott Tyson, "Amendment Targets Role of Female Troops", *The Washington Post*, 19 May 2005, p. A04 [newspaper on-line]; available from http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/ article/2005/05/18/AR2005051802094_pf.html; Internet; accessed 5 October 2006.

³⁴ Thom Shanker, "Military Bill Backtracks on Women", *The New York Times*, 26 May 2005, pg A.24 [database on-line]; available from ProQuest; accessed 5 October 2006.

³⁵ John Hendren, "The Nation; Lawmakers Retreat on Women in Combat", *The Los Angeles Times*, 26 May 2005, pg A.1 [database on-line]; available from ProQuest; accessed 5 October 2006.

³⁶ Alvarez, 2.

³⁷ Alvarez, 2.

³⁸ Alvarez, 2.

³⁹ Jennifer Fitts, "Female Soldiers Protecting Convoys in Iraq", *Army News Service*, 19 May 2005, [newspaper on-line]; available from http://usmilitary.about.com/od/womeninthemilitary/a/ femalesoldiers.htm; Internet; accessed 15 October 2006.

⁴⁰ Fitts, 1.

⁴¹ Fitts, 1.

⁴² Fitts, 1.

⁴³ Rick Jervis, "Despite rule, U.S. Women on Front Line in Iraq War", *USA Today*, June 2005, [newspaper on-line]; available from http://www.tharwaproject.com/node/2488; Internet; accessed 10 October 2006.

⁴⁴ Jervis, 2.

⁴⁵ Steve Fainaru, "Silver Stars Affirm One Unit's Mettle", *The Washington Post*, 26 June 2005, [newspaper on-line]; available from http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content /article/2005/06/25/AR2005062501263_4.html; Internet; accessed 15 October 2006.

⁴⁶ Fainaru, 2.

⁴⁷ Donnelly, 1.

⁴⁸ Jervis, 2.

⁴⁹ Alvarez, 3.

⁵⁰ Alvarez, 3.

⁵¹ Ann Scott Tyson, "Bid to Limit Women in Combat Withdrawn", *The Washington Post,* 26 May 2005, [database on-line]; available from ProQuest; accessed 5 October 2006.

⁵² Shanker, 1.